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MINUTES OF THE SUTTON PARISH COUNCIL MEETING OF HELD
at 7.30 pm on 26th February 2020
in ST. MICHAEL AND ALL ANGELS’ CHURCH, NENE WAY, SUTTON


Members of the Council Present: 

Councillors Anne Bodily, Antony Eager, Mick Grange, Peter Lee (Chairman), and Robbie Reid. 
In Attendance: Three members of the public
	
	    ACTION

	1. Apologies: 
There were Apologies for Absence from Deirdre McCumiskey (Parish Clerk)
	

	2. Declaration of Interest: 
There were no Declarations of Interest.
	

	
	

	3   Planning Applications
20/00224 - Erection of two storey linked extension, including the felling of trees. Increase depth of existing ground floor window on north elevation. Remove and infill door to north elevation. Replacement doors and windows at 1 Graeme Road, Sutton.

Mr Dan Rose introduced the scheme on behalf of the applicant, explaining that it was the result of protracted discussions with the City Council’s conservation officer. The ‘barn-like’ element of the scheme would be lowered into the ground to reduce its ridge height and make it subservient to the main house. Materials would be stone and red pantiles. 
Mr Rose had spoken to both neighbours (as had the chairman). Neither was opposed to the scheme although the neighbour at New Barn would like the new extension to be set back a little further from Nene Way and skewed a little away from his boundary in its the north east corner.
Members had questions about the future of the existing buildings on the Nene Way frontage (to be decided later), replacement tree planting, and the applicant was urged to require construction vehicles to access the site via the Sutton Roundabout and Nene Way only. The latter points to be addressed by planning condition.
The Council decided to support the application subject to planning conditions.

	 

	19/01889 – Change of use from an agricultural field and woodland to form an adventure play scheme including erection of indoor play and visitor amenity barn, a supporting toilet and changing block, staff welfare facilities, outdoor play equipment and car park on Land West Of Sutton Heath Road, Sutton
The application was introduced by the Chairman.

Mr Lee Scowen, GM of Sacrewell and Mrs Jane Scriven, Trustee, summarised their concerns. These had previously been circulated to members in the form of a draft letter of objection from their planning consultants.
The following concerns were raised during the ensuing discussion as the grounds of objection to be submitted to the City Council.

Access and road safety: Sutton Heath Road is fast, straight, without footways, a popular cycle route and part of its length forms the link between bridleways. Its junction with the existing A47 is a notorious accident location. Its link to the future dualled A47 is unknown and currently the subject of review by Highways England. As such the road is quite unsuitable to serve a major leisure facility.
Lack of sustainable means of access. The site is not accessible by public transport or segregated cycleway.
Lack of clarity in the application. The large size of the application site and lack of specific detail is not a satisfactory basis to consider the grant of a permission.
Impact on wildlife and trees. No rigorous assessment of wildlife impact or Arboricultural Impact has been submitted. The assumption must be that the intensity of use of the site will have an adverse impact. Light pollution to the sensitive Sutton Heath SSSI can be expected and is unacceptable. 
Landscape Impact. The proposal would harm the open nature of the landscape and the open views across the valley to the west.
Non-compliance with Peterborough Local Plan policy LP11 Part E criterion ‘u’. This requires that in the case of new building in open countryside the development must be accompanied by a robust business plan that demonstrates the demand for the development and that the scheme is a viable business proposition on a long-term basis. No business case has been submitted. The Parish Council is aware that play barns are not only available at Sacrewell Farm Centre approximately a mile away, but are also in Peterborough and Stamford. Accordingly there are insufficient grounds for allowing this proposal to over-ride Local Plan restrictions over building in open countryside.
Effect on Sacrewell Mill. The Parish Council is well aware that commercial competition is not a ground for refusing a planning permission. However, a generous Lottery Grant was made to secure the successful restoration of Sacrewell Mill as an historically important Grade 11* listed building enabling it to be well maintained, presented and interpreted to the public year-round. Its viability is supported by a range of associated attractions, including a play barn, shop and cafe. This background is a relevant consideration rising above the matter of purely commercial competition. 
Agricultural diversification. No information has been submitted on the extent, nature and location of the Walcott Estate or its farm units. In the absence of this no convincing diversification case has been made to justify over-riding planning policy restrictions over building in open countryside.

Members asked that a Senior City Councillor be requested to refer this application to the Planning Committee. They also felt that Sutton residents should receive a copy of the Parish Council’s objections together with an e-mail address to send any comments to the City Council.

	

	20/00190 - Variation to condition C2 (roof pitch to garage increased and window openings to be changed and increased glazing to link extension) of planning permission at 15 Graeme Road, Sutton
This application was introduced by the chairman. It proposed the raising of the garage ridge height by 0.8m to allow residential accommodation to be incorporated in its roof space.
A letter of objection had been submitted by Mr M Rose of 8 Manor Road on grounds of the radical change represented by the introduction of a dwelling above the garage, overlooking from its windows and shading of his garden from the increased roof height. Overlooking concerns of the residents at No 10 were relayed to the Council by Cllr Grange.
Members resolved to object to the planning application on the following grounds:

1.The introduction of a separate dwelling in this location, whether independent of or ancillary to the main house, would give rise to problems of overlooking and overshadowing of adjacent property. The property had sufficient land for the accommodation to be more appropriately sited.
2.The submitted plans failed to fully comply with Condition C4 of decision notice 18/02131/HHFUL in that the east facing window of the extension is not shown as obscure glazed.
A letter should be sent to the applicant asking that small vehicles be used whenever possible for the construction work currently under way, accessing via Sutton Roundabout rather than The Drift and Manor Road rather than Graeme Road.

	

	3. Other Matters:   Cllr Grange reported that a traffic count needed to be undertaken on Nene Way to enable advice to be given to the Parish Council as to the most appropriate sign designed to slow traffic entering the village. The Council had no objection.
	

	4. Date of Next Meeting:  the next meeting will be held at 7.30 pm on 18th March 2020 in St Michael & All Angels’ Church.  Lee Moore, Footpaths Officer, Peterborough City Council will attend.

	 


Clerk: Patricia Stuart-Mogg
                                                                                                   Chairman: Richard Clarke

5th June 2006


1 of 4 pages
Clerk: Deirdre McCumiskey
                                                                                                                                                Chairman: Peter Lee
27th February 2020


2 of 3 pages
Clerk: Deirdre McCumiskey
                                                                                                                                             Chairman: Peter Lee
27th February 2020
         3 of 3 pages

